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POTENTIAL MOBILE PHONE MAST IN BULMER
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Bulmer Parish Council has been advised under an initiative issued by the Coalition Government with funding to fill the ‘not hot-spots’ in rural areas that a mast is proposed to built in Bulmer. The initial site selected by the agency (Harlequin Group) charged with the planning consultation process, is at Upper Houses. This is viewed by Upper houses residents and many others as unsuitable due to the proximity of residents properties. 

A site meeting was immediately arranged by District Councillor Julia Swift with the agency at which your Parish Council chairman attended along with residents from Upper Houses and other interested parties.
It was stated at this meeting (and confirmed in writing afterwards) the initial site chosen would no longer be pursued because of being too close to residents.

Other sites some distance on either side of the Byway leading to Bulmer Brick & Tile Co. higher up the hill and screened by taller trees were inspected and are now being evaluated. 
The Parish Council website www.essexinfo.net/bulmer will be updated with any further information as and when it is received. All residents will then be able to express their views on the suitability to the Parish Council on any location selected.
BULMER SKYLARKS
Our year will end with a Christmas lunch at Bulmer St Andrew's School. We look forward to this as the children are so charming and polite as they serve the meal and they always interact so well with our members. We are entertained by the school and we leave with happy memories of a delightful afternoon. We thank all the staffed children for once again inviting us.

We have had a very good year again with interesting speakers and activities. We had a lovely trip to Scotsdales Garden Centre in November when we all arrived home with an array of sparkly decorations and a few Christmas presents.

We are looking forward to 2015 when we will be welcoming the 1st Responders on 27th January. On 24th February we will be learning all about Bee Keeping from Stuart Mipson and on the 24th March Alexandra Mitchell will be speaking on Antique Jewellery.

If you would like to know more about Skylarks then please come along to one of our meetings or ring Barbara on 370845 or Maggie on 374758. We are a friendly bunch and always welcome newcomers. Gentlemen, this invite extends to you also! We all wish you a very Happy New Year.
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VILLAGE HALL NEWS
The Village Hall Committee would like to take this opportunity to thank everyone for their support throughout 2014. We have had some very successful events starting with the Bygones Day in the spring. The Barn Dance was a sell out and enjoyed by all who attended and the tables for the Quiz Night were booked before any notices advertising the evening were displayed. We were also able to give a substantial donation to Children in Need thanks to the generosity of the “Quizzers”. 

Your support of the Lottery has contributed somewhat to us maintaining the present hiring charges despite ever rising costs. If you are not a member of the lottery and wish to know more about it, please contact Dawn at the Post Office or ring 376676. The more members we have the bigger the prizes become.

It was lovely to see so many of you at the Christmas Farye. We hope you managed to find some last minute gifts from the many tables displaying beautiful products. Our thanks go to Faye and Ann for all their hard work organising the afternoon.

We will begin next year with our popular Bygones Day in May so watch out for more information in the New Year.
VILLAGE LOTTERY WINNERS
The Lottery still provides 3 lucky winners each month. It is a vital fundraiser for your village hall. Are you a member? The more members the more funds 
	Month
	First
	Second
	Third

	Oct.
	Mrs V Crome
	Mrs K Macaree
	Mrs B Mauldon

	Nov.
	Mr & Mrs P Rowe
	Mrs S Coombes
	Mr M Costelloe

	Dec.
	Mr & Mrs T Dickinson
	Mrs M O'Reilly-Cicconi
	Mrs V Crome


for the village Hall and bigger prizes!
[image: image5.jpg]Community Angel Festival

v

Welcome! We hope you enjoy viewing ¥a
our stunning host of heavenly angels! ,@?Po
Thank you to everyone who took the P
time to create such an amazing variety. z%
Special thanks to these 2 companies: R agk
3

Ridgeons who gave timber and plastic i

P
Easypack (Mildenhall) for all the card 3 %



Please support your village hall and contact Dawn at the Post Office (376676) if you would like to join the village lottery.                          
BULMER NATURE DIARIES

There seems to have been an unusually large number of jays around earlier this autumn. Wherever we ventured out, almost invariably one or two would cross our path. They are more noticeable at this time of the year, as their passion is collecting acorns, which they then bury to dig out later on, when other food is getting scarce.  Of course, they don't find all that they bury, which partly explains why oak little trees spring up all over the place.

The fieldfares and redwings were later arriving this autumn. It was 30th Oct. when I saw my first Redwing and a week into Nov. before I sighted a fieldfare. 

It's not unusual to see buzzards, kestrels or sparrow-hawks being mobbed and chased by one or more carrion crows, but wood pigeons and gulls etc, are usually left alone. So I was a little surprised to watch a crow continually dive bombing a flock of wood pigeons feeding on a field at the bottom of Brakey Hill. Having put them all to flight, it turned it's attention to about a dozen black headed gulls that were down on a neighbouring field, scattering  them to the four winds in the same way. What had possessed the crow I've no idea, but it certainly seemed to have it in for any other of the feathered tribe!
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Fungi were in short supply in October, but I did come across this fine example of "chicken of the woods", (said to taste like chicken, but we've never tried it) growing high on the trunk of a huge crack willow at Liston. On the meadows not far from this, I picked a giant puffball, an excellent edible mushroom, which made us four or five tasty meals.
Living History

Our local landscape has changed much over the years. These changes have happened gradually for the most part, but occasionally the change is quite rapid. As in the 1940s and 50s, when the demand for higher food production, and economies of scale, led to the removal of miles of ancient hedgerows, to create the larger, more manageable fields we see today. Similar, if less far reaching changes took place in the early 19th century.

This quarter's Living History focuses on hawthorn, and what it can tell us about Bulmer’s past.  

If you take the footpath leading from Jenkins Farm along the little valley towards Lower Houses, the hedge on your right is, at first, a classic "ancient" hedge, with several different species of tree growing in it and a bit crooked . After a short distance, it changes abruptly, and is comprised almost entirely of hawthorn and is gun barrel straight. This "new" hedge was planted in the early to mid 1800s, when the landowner of the time,* decided to improve the drainage and realign the hedges, on what must have been much waterlogged land. 

Hawthorn was, and is, the ideal shrub for a new hedge, quick growing and once established, stock-proof. Because it was quick growing, it was known as quickthorn and hedges often called just "quick hedges". 

* This was Earl Howe, who owned several farms in Bulmer, having inherited them from the estate of William Jennens, the Acton miser.  Jennens was reputedly the richest commoner in England. After his death a long legal wrangle began between would-be inheritors to the estate. Dickens novel "Bleak House" is said to have been based on the Jennens case.
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Other "quick" hedges tell much of the landscape history of Bulmer. The hedges on either side of the A131, from the Top of Ballingdon Hill to the entrance of the "Auberies" are of quickthorn . These date from the Bulmer Enclosure Act of 1840. Up until that date, a wide strip of common land bordered the highway on either side, as can be seen on the map above. This was then fenced off with a hedge close to the road, as the common was enclosed. Bulmer Tye itself was an open expanse, here again, more quickthorn hedges. All of this land belonged to the parish. In a stroke of brilliance, the Vestry and Overseers of the parish, (forerunners of the parish councils)  with, obviously, the cooperation of other landowners involved, swapped some of this land  for small fields in other parts of Bulmer. This provided allotments closer to the Street and the various scattered hamlets , and not a long trek away on the Tye to cultivate an allotment. One of them is where the School now stands, two others were at Lower and Upper Houses, the former now a paddock, the latter, Little Dean Spinney, the village conservation area. These last two were divided off from larger fields, again they have quickthorn hedges on what were then the new boundaries. 

So next time you spot a hawthorn hedge, ask your self what piece of village history it records.

A couple of bird records from Pip Wright's "News from Essex 1720- 1900"  

1879 "A rare bird at Burnham- on- Crouch. A Canada Goose was shot, part of a group of five". Anything but rare now!

1867 "A fine and beautiful specimen of a bittern was shot on the estate of the Rev J. M. St. Clare Raymond  at Belchamp Walter. The bittern is a bird but rarely found in these parts" Hardly surprising, given this one's fate!

Real surprise in the garden last week, a kingfisher paid us a very fleeting visit, probably didn't think much of our fish-less pond.  The same day we walked down to the Belchamp Brook, on the way we had a good view of a fox and a little later a woodcock took flight in front of us. Three good sightings, which brightened up an otherwise grey day.
I was going to close with picture of a Christmas robin, but I couldn't resist using this shot of a very dapper nuthatch, which I took in Caroline's garden in Leicestershire a couple of weeks ago.     
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The seasons greetings to everyone.

Peter Rowe
BULMER STICH & SEW CLUB
This club has now been going for approx. 15years and is still growing strong. We have ladies and one gentleman who bring their knitting, cross stitch and many other hobbies they do. It is a very happy and friendly club and is held on the 1st Monday of every month from 2 – 4pm, we £1 per day, this includes tea or coffee and biscuits. The venue is Bulmer Village Hall. We have room if you any more ladies or gents would like to join us.
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PARISH COUNCIL NEWS 

YOUR COUNCILLORS 

	Mike Crome (Chairman)
	 01787 378155

	Peter Fulcher (Vice Chairman)
	01787 269935

	Stephen Morgan
	07973 341048

	Chris. Leigh
	01787 378133

	Rose Raymond
	07813 205743

	Cathey Ponty
	 01787 313344

	Stella Buchanan
	01787 312512


Hannah Fraser (Parish Clerk) - 01787 374310 or email hannah.fraser@sky.com
DATES OF FUTURE PARISH MEETINGS
All meetings are bi-monthly, normally held on the third Monday of the month in the Village Hall at 7:45pm

	19th January 2015
	23rd March 2015


All parishioners are welcome to attend and there is a 15 minute slot for questions from the floor.
Bulmer Parish Council
DRAFT Minutes of the

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
held on Monday 17th November 2014 at the Village Hall, at 7.45pm

These minutes are unapproved until the next meeting in January 2015

Present: Cllrs. Ponty, Leigh, Raymond, Crome, Morgan, Fulcher; Mrs H L Fraser (clerk); Mrs. S Buchanan; 6 members of the public.

The Chairman welcomed all present, he noted 2 extra items to be inserted in the agenda: 17) Christmas Fayre Parking and 18) Freedom of the Parish.

1. Apologies for absence: No apologies had been received.
2. Declarations of interest (existence and nature, with regard to items on this agenda) None were declared.

3. Public question time (15 minutes)

A resident reported the usual blockage of drain and ditch outside No. 9 Church Road. The Clerk was asked to contact Highways to request clearance. 

4. Approval of the minutes of the meeting held on Monday 15th September 2014

Acceptance of the minutes was proposed by Cllr. Fulcher and seconded by Cllr. Leigh. All were in favour. 

5. Co-option of new councillor

[image: image10.jpg]


Stella Buchanan, a resident of 5 years standing had applied to become a parish councillor, and all had read her application. She has experience in accountancy/finance which will be of great help to the council. Her co-option was proposed by Cllr. Raymond and seconded by Cllr. Ponty. All were in favour; Cllr. Buchanan was duly welcomed onto the Council. She kindly agreed to become the BVHMC representative, Cllr. Leigh is to handover by attending the next meeting together. Cllr. Leigh was thanked for her time as the BVHMC representative. 

6. Matters arising from the minutes

i) Salt bin update: It was proposed that the salt bin was purchased and stored privately until a site was formally agreed. 6 voted in favour and 1 against. The Chairman offered to pursue the matter of finding a site. 

ii) Yellow lines update: a draft submission had been circulated, and some amendments received. The Clerk was asked to add that: the road is a regular bus route to Sudbury; that the Housing association were approached to provide parking on the wide verge and refused; to take maps and photos from the VDS; to note that the problem parking is outside nos. 7-10; that the yellow lines should extend at least 20m either side of the corner. The Clerk is to provide a second draft.

iii) Tree survey work (Lime Avenue) update: The Clerk has instructed Mr. Nichol and he will start in the first week of December (now early 2015); planning approval has been received. Cllr. Fulcher noted the resulting wood will be cut into logs and could be left for residents to use. It was agreed to put this in What’s On, and any wood not taken by the time of the January meeting will be collected by Bulmer Brickyards for use in their kilns. 

iv) Ragwort update: This has been removed. Cllr. Leigh is to look at brambles on Ryes Lane and report online as necessary. 

v) Hedingham Road BT pole update: This issue has been resolved by Cllr. Fulcher and the new pole is situated in a better position. 

7. David Finch, County Councillor; Julian Swift, District Councillor; Jayne Laker, Village Agent (if present) None present.
8. Coe’s Meadow report 

	Receipts since last meeting
	
	
	

	Interest on HSBC
	
	
	5.31                    
	

	Allotment rents
	
	
	2,088.10                    
	

	TOTAL (£)
	
	
	£2,093.41           
	

	Payments since last meeting
	chq. no
	
	

	H L Fraser
	Clerks salary Jul & Aug & exp.
	211
	573.67
	inc VAT

	Anglian Water
	May-Aug
	212
	47.06
	

	PKF Littlejohn LLP
	Annual Return Audit
	213
	120.00
	inc VAT

	Mortimers
	Grass cutting Jul & Aug 2 cuts
	214
	544.80
	inc VAT

	Barclays
	Storage charge
	-
	1.00
	

	Cllr P Fulcher
	Reimburse for strimmer petrol
	215
	9.60
	inc VAT

	EALC
	Course and Buffet
	216
	50.00
	

	R&R Lawnmowers
	Strimmer repair
	217
	52.13
	inc VAT

	Playsafety Ltd
	Rospa inspection
	218
	166.80
	inc VAT

	Essex Community Fund
	Wildflower cut (SVVolunteers)
	219
	200.00
	

	TOTAL (£)
	
	
	£1,765.06 
	

	Payments to be signed at this meeting:
	
	
	

	Mortimers
	Grass cutting Sep & Oct 3 cuts & weeds
	220
	1095.00
	inc VAT

	H L Fraser
	Clerks salary Sep & Oct & exp.
	221
	591.68
	inc VAT

	Chilton Office Services
	Newsletter
	222
	86.40
	inc VAT

	TOTAL
	
	
	£1,773.08        
	


The Rospa certificate had not yet been received, an award of 4 or 5 stars is expected. Thanks were given to Cllr. Fulcher for all his continuing work on Coe’s Meadow. The memorial tree for Ted Wood will be planted in December, an oak has been identified by Peter Rowe, tree warden, and a plaque will be made. The car park has been closed as it is very boggy at present. Mr. A. Burbridge has resigned as safety inspector and bin warden, Mr. K. Leigh has taken over the safety inspection and Cllr. Fulcher is finding a volunteer for the bins. 

i) Noticeboard update: Refurbishment suggestions and a quote had been received from Mr. J. Wright and circulated. In view of the detail and cost it was agreed to add the matter to the January agenda. 

9. Allotments report (Appendix B)

A report had been circulated. All allotments were now taken, although at this time of year progress is difficult to assess. The problem of the neglected garden allotment was discussed, and Cllr. Fulcher offered to discuss with the tenant. The Clerk and Cllr. Morgan were asked to arrange the handover of the shed on plot 17 to the new tenant.

i) Outstanding rental payments: 3 invoices were outstanding; there had only been 2 queries over the new measurements.

ii) Water bill circulation/proportional split: A resident had queried the water bills and copies had been supplied as proof. The bill for the autumn quarter was double the usual charge due to a leak in August of that year. The Clerk was asked to respond to resident explaining the reason. It was suggested that a regular check of the meter would be beneficial. It was suggested that the bills could be circulated with allotment invoices (for tenants’ information).

10. Clerk’s report (Appendix C)

A report had been circulated. A rise of 1% to the Clerk’s salary had been included in the budget, as in previous years. i) Schedule of next year’s meetings: This had been circulated. The Clerk was asked to check when Easter falls, and then suggest a Thursday for the Annual Parish Meeting.

11. Planning - updates 

Holland Hill has been refused, but may appeal. Lime Avenue and Vicars Orchard (tree removal) have been approved. Bacchus (tree work) is pending. Cherwell has a third revised application currently pending, following a query about a beam removal. The Church has put in an application to raise the crowns of the trees in the hedge between the paddocks and lower churchyard, and to remove a holly tree and two other trees leaning into the churchyard.

i) Kitchen Hill Farm approach road: Cllr. Leigh has had meetings with the site agent and owner, who state that the island at the entrance is not needed and that excess water will run off into the pond as the access road is tilted. Cllr. Leigh has a further meeting on Monday, after which a letter to BDC may be drafted. 

12. Receipts & Payments 

i) Balance in hand (Appendix D): This had been circulated. Cheques were signed. 

	Under budget
	On budget
	Grants
	Over budget


ii) Review capital investments: It was proposed by Cllr. Leigh and seconded by Cllr. Fulcher to proceed with depositing £40,000 in a Scottish Widow account. Signatories were added to the corresponding form. 

iii) Review non-index linked insurance: It was noted that the next renewal will be the last year of a 3 year agreement. The Clerk is to ask EALC for recommendations.

iv) Budget/Precept for 2015/6 (appendix E): A draft budget had been circulated. S106 funding may be available by December to purchase new lime trees – Cllr. Fulcher is to find out the cost of 3 x 8 feet trees. The Clerk was asked to add the following to the budget: lime trees, noticeboards, election costs. Views were sought on increasing the precept. There had been a view expressed at the Parish Meeting to start making an increase. Some councillors felt that even an increase of 1% would be wrong in the current financial climate of restraint. Others felt that as the Localism Fund grant from BDC was to fall by 15% a rise would be sensible. The Clerk noted that the draft budget predicts more than twice the precept being taken from capital. The Clerk was asked to approach Paul Bryant and another contact for a grass cutting quote. The Parish Council cannot purchase anything on behalf of the PCC or BVHMC to assist with VAT, on legal advice from EALC. Cllr. Leigh will take information on this to the next BVHMC meeting. The Clerk will produce further budget drafts as information is received.

13. Batt Hall traffic scheme

The Chairman and Clerk had attended a meeting on site with two officers from ECC Highways. Three options had been proposed and were then discussed:

i) A flashing sign – the residents’ first choice: not approved by the Dept. of Transport (ie. unlikely to be successful). Responsibility to maintain would fall to the Parish Council after 5 years. Powered by solar energy.

ii) White gateways at top and bottom of Batt Hall – the residents’ second favourite. The Clerk was asked to contact the landowner at the top end, where the verge is not wide enough, to request part of the hedge being removed. This would not be installed until next financial year (April).

iii) Static sign of ‘road narrowing, vehicles in middle of road’. This could be installed this financial year. There was some concern about the maintenance costs of flashing signs and the feasibility of solar power in this shady location. There was also concern that the gates would be damaged as vehicles skid in this location in icy weather. Each option was voted upon. Option i) received 3 votes in favour and 4 against. Option ii) received 4 votes in favour (providing there was agreement from the landowner and maintenance was by Highways) and 3 against. Option iii) found no proposer. It was therefore agreed to proceed with option ii) White gateways.
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14. Data Protection

EALC had requested permission to use photographs from our website in EALC publications. All were in favour of agreeing, and the Clerk was asked to sign the form and return it. It was discussed whether the Parish Council should have a data protection policy for photos taken at Parish Council events. Currently, permission is sought at the time. The Clerk was asked to add the matter to next July’s agenda, and also the matter of a Press Policy. Cllr. Ponty offered to draft some ideas. The Clerk was asked to finish any outstanding data protection tasks. 

15. Telephone Boxes update

There have been no responses to the advert for volunteers to look after the telephone boxes. Cllr. Leigh may have one possibility for the Coe’s Meadow box. 

16. Parish Meeting 2015 

The format was discussed, and it was agreed to proceed as last year, with the same invitees. It was discussed whether the AGM could be held at the beginning of the Annual Parish Meeting, so that the workings of the Parish Council were more transparent. All agreed and the Clerk was asked to amend the schedule of meetings.

17. Parking for BVHMC Christmas Fayre 

There was concern that if the weather was extremely wet, Church Meadow would become boggy and rutted. The Clerk was asked to give permission for Church Meadow to be used for parking providing the ground was in a suitable condition.

18. Freedom of the Parish

A letter had been received from a group of residents to propose that the Freedom of the Parish was granted to Mr.  & Mrs. A. Dixey, in recognition of their many years of dedicated volunteering and support for village matters. They will shortly be emigrating to New Zealand. The Chairman was pleased that this honour came from the village residents, but that the Parish Council were strongly in support. A vote was taken and all were in favour. The Freedom of the Parish will be presented early in the New Year.

19. Items for the next agenda

· Purchase of mower specifically for paths cutting

· Refurbishment of noticeboard

· Gritting of Kitchen Hill for winter

The Clerk was asked to report the surface of Ryes Lane via the online facility.

20. Date of next meeting

Monday 19th January 2015 at 7.45pm

Meeting closed at 9.43pm
For latest Council News go to www.essexinfo.net/bulmer 
COLLECTIONS BYGONES EXHIBITION

The third exhibition will take place in Bulmer Village hall on Sunday 24th May 2015 between 10am and 4pm. Admission is £2 per person in aid of Village hall Funds.

CHRISTMAS GONE AND YOU HAVE SOME NEW GOODIES

Following Christmas a lot of us would have been lucky to have received some rather nice gifts.

What did you do with the packaging? Left it by the roadside for the recycling collection? What better advert to the thief of where to find some new things to steal. Where possible fold the boxes inside out, or tear the box up, or package it in something else, or take it to the recycling centre yourself.

How many of us have thought about recording the serial numbers or property marking it, be it a cycle, electrical goods, garden equipment or mobile phone it may have a serial number. You can record your serial numbers free or charge at https://www.immobilise.com/index.php and there are a number of property marking products available like indelible pens, SelectaDNA, SmartWater, CRE mark by CRE products to name but a few.
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Mobile phone and personal music devices: Don’t forget to make a note of the IME number of a mobile phone, to find it key in *#06#, with this if it’s stolen you can block it. Many mobile phones and computers come pre-loaded with security and tracking software, make sure that it is activated. You can download an “App” on mobile phones to find your phone and more importantly wipe that data stored on it, check your “App store” or mobile phone provider. 

When texting or talking on phones, or listening to music remain “in touch” with your surroundings, a number of road accidents, thefts and assaults occur when we fail to note what’s going on around us, don’t forget to pass it on to the children.

If you would like further crime prevention advice contact your local Crime Prevention Advisor by using the Police Non-Emergency Telephone Number of 101.

Stephen Armson-Smith

Essex Police, Braintree District

Crime Prevention Advisor
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NEW YEAR’S DAY WALK

1ST JANUARY 2015
HENNYS

GREAT & SMALL

5 mile walk over field paths, bridleways & lanes. Strong footwear advised. Dogs on fixed short leads & children accompanied by an adult are most welcome

Meet on Plough Green

Details from Margaret Mills  269377
HAVE YOU SEEN THE ANGELS IN BULMER CHURCH?

A wonderful unique display by many people and local organisations
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The Newsletter of Bulmer – December   2014


(Including Bulmer St., Bulmer Tye, Finch Hill, Batt Hall, Upper & Lower Houses, Church Rd & Hedingham Road).         View in colour at www.bulmeressex.co.uk�
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The next edition will be published around the end of March 2015. Can I please have all your pictures & articles, by the 15th March Call 378155 or email � HYPERLINK "../Dec2013/mike@mcrome.fsnet.co.uk "��mike@mcrome.fsnet.co.uk� 
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